NORTHERN REGIONAL COLLEGE

EDUCATION COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Education Committee held on 8 October 2013 at the Ballymena Campus, Northern Regional College.

Present
Mr R Jay (Chairperson), Mrs J Eve, Mr A Kennedy, Mr M Murray and 
Mr T Neilands (Principal) 
In Attendance   Dr C O’Mullan and Mr J Hunter
UNRESERVED BUSINESS

18.1
Membership and Apologies

The Chairman welcomed Mr A Kennedy to his first meeting as a Member of the Education Committee. He also welcomed back Mrs J Eve and expressed his sympathies to her on behalf of the Committee, on the recent death of her husband.
Apologies were received from Mr S Kelly and Mr K Nelson.

18.2
Declaration of Interests

There were no declarations of interests.

18.3
Minutes of Last Meeting

The minutes of the last meeting of the Education Committee, held on 14 May 2013, were approved.

18.4
Matters Arising

18.4.1
Whole College Curriculum Strategy (minute 17.8 c))

Dr Catherine O’Mullan, Director of Curriculum, informed the Committee that the Whole College Curriculum Strategy had been completed and was being embedded in the College Development Plan, which would form the basis of the next three years’ planning.
18.4.2
Student Social Problems (minute 17.8 d))


The Committee noted that this will be an agenda item at the next meeting of the Committee on 10 December 2013. The Principal stated that during his meetings with Curriculum Managers he had become aware of the major student social problems confronting staff in their endeavours to encourage students to continue with their studies at the College.

18.4.3
ETi Scrutiny Visit (minute 17.5.3)

Dr O’Mullan provided a paper indicating preparations for the next eti monitoring visit expected at the end of November/beginning of December 2013. She stated that the key priority area for development is the need to provide additional staff development for curriculum managers and lecturers to improve their skills and competencies in self-evaluation and quality improvement planning. It was noted that work has been undertaken in several areas in relation to data management and monitoring student progress. It was also noted that the Work Based Learning Committee had met and devised a planned scheme of preparation for the forthcoming visit.

18.4.3
Any Other Matters Arising

There were no other matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting.

18.5
Chairperson’s Communications

There were no Chairman’s communications.

18.6
Correspondence

There was no correspondence to report.

18.7
Membership and Terms of Reference of Education Committee
The Committee noted its membership, which is as follows: Mr R Jay, Mrs J Eve, Mr S Kelly, Mr A Kennedy, Mr M Murray, Mr K Nelson and T Neilands. The Committee reappointed 
Mr R Jay as its Chairperson and appointed Mrs J Eve as Vice Chairperson on an interim basis during Mr Nelson’s absence due to illness.
The Education Committee reviewed and endorsed its Terms of Reference subject to minor adjustments to be undertaken by Dr O’Mullan. It agreed that the revised Terms should be forwarded to the Governing Body for approval. A copy of the Terms of Reference is attached at Appendix 1.

18.8
Balanced Scorecard

The Director of Curriculum provided an update regarding the ‘Student Experience’ domain of the College’s Balanced Scorecard.  Dr O’Mullan indicated that future updates would relate to predicted end-year FLU and other related income performance rather than concentrating on enrolments. The Committee noted:

a) Progress against 2012/13 Corporate Development Plan.  The College has failed to achieve its initial targets in respect of FLUs. The overall result of projected FLU against target has resulted in a shortfall of 129 in the FE provision, 41 in Essential Skills and 27 in Higher Education. Retention rates are on target but achievement and success rates are still incomplete.

Dr O’Mullan referred to the claw-back in respect of courses with success rates below 60%. She mentioned two full-time FE courses (Construction and Music Production), which will trigger quality performance adjustment. Work is still continuing to capture the final details of partial achievements in respect of the Music course, which is likely to eliminate the course from the adjustment. The Construction course has been withdrawn from the College portfolio of courses.

b) Enrolment Update 2013/14.  The Committee received an update of actual against predicted enrolments for 2013/2014. 86% of planned part-time HE enrolments have been achieved and 97.6% of planned FE enrolments. Part-time Essential Skills enrolments were currently at 75% of target. It was explained, however, that several courses have enrolments throughout the year. Enrolments for full-time FE and HE were 229 and 12 MASN below target. 

It was noted that the equivalent of 13 classes had been withdrawn to improve average class size and achieve recruiting efficiencies. Forty five minutes per week per full time course have also been withdrawn. Dr O’Mullan referred to a number of new full-time courses on offer at the College.

c) Work Based Learning.  Enrolments in the Built Environment and Engineering and Motor Vehicle are 37 and 27 places below target as at 30 September 2013. Recruitment to courses involving partnership with companies was already in excess of targets.

d) Entitlement Framework. Initial planned enrolments for Entitlement Framework were approximately 2,500. Several new developments have been offered including courses in Environment Technology and Hospitality and Catering
e) Economic Engagement.  The Committee received details of several external income generation activities, which are attached at Appendix 2. Referring to part-time FE enrolments, Dr O’Mullan informed the Committee that they included Community, Learner Access & Engagement (LA&E) and Jobs & Economy Initiative (J&IE) activity for FLUs.

18.9
FE College Health Check Report
The Committee received the FE College Health Check Report, which had been prepared on the Quarter 3 monitoring returns submitted to the Department in May 2013.

The Committee noted:

a) Quality Assurance Agency for Higher Education (QAA). The Report indicates that QAA summative reviews have been undertaken in three colleges, Southern Regional College, North West Regional College and Northern Regional College. The QAA Review Team, in its Summative Review of NRC, had expressed ‘confidence’ in the College’s management of its responsibilities for the quality of learning opportunities and for the standards of awards it offers on behalf of its awarding bodies. No judgement is made against the accuracy and completeness of the information that the College is responsible for publishing about itself and the programmes it delivers. The QAA Team has concluded, however, that ‘reliance’ can be placed on this information. The QAA Team has identified a number of features of good practice and has issued a recommendation for action.

b) Inspection Reports. The Report indicates that Belfast Metropolitan College had received an overall grade 3 following its recent inspection. It was noted that all WBL areas inspected had been rated grade 4.

18.10
Quality Improvement

The Committee considered the following documents:

a) Quality Improvement Update. The document indicates the following initiatives:

(i) College Quality Improvement and Technology Enhanced Learning strategies have been finalised;

(ii) The Planning, Monitoring and Review Cycle plan has been revised:

(iii) Self-Evaluation Training has been planned for 17 October 2013;

(iv) A structured Schedule of Learning and Teaching Panel meetings with course teams will take place once every 4/6 weeks to discuss performance; and

(v) A College Classroom Support Visit Scheme will be rolled out. 

b) Quality Improvement Strategy. The Committee received a revised version of the Quality Improvement Strategy document, which states that the Northern Regional College (NRC) is committed to a performance management culture where all staff and teams have ownership and accountability for their performance and make a contribution to continuous quality improvement. 

c) Quality Planning, Monitoring and Review Quality Cycle. This document provides a guide to the Quality Planning, Monitoring and Review process throughout the academic year commencing in August/September and continuing until the following May/June, when the whole process commences again.

d) Technology Enhanced Learning Strategy. The Committee received a copy of the recently prepared Technology Enhanced Learning Strategy. The overall aim of this strategy is to clearly articulate the College’s approach to Technology Enhanced Learning (TEL).  TEL supports, encourages and promotes the use of a wide range of e-learning and e-assessment methods that can contribute to a blended learning approach and improved student experience.  

e) Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review, Northern Ireland - Development Engagement in Assessment. QAA Developmental Engagement Team has explored the challenges the College faces in the area of student assessment and has identified a number of areas of good practice in relation to the College’s management of assessment. It also details a number of areas for development.

f) Quality Assurance Agency Summative Review Self-Evaluation. The document consists of four sections: Introduction and Context; Analysis and Evaluation of Management of Higher Education; Summary of Self-Evaluation, which details the strengths of the College and areas for development; and list of Evidence and References. It was noted that this document had been submitted to QAA for its Summative Review.

g) Quality Assurance Agency Summative Review Student Statement. The Statement has been compiled by the Quality Manager from HE Student Survey results and HE Focus Group findings. The College has an overall average survey score of 4.16 (out of a total of 6.00). 

h) QAA Summative Review Presentation. Mrs Suzanne Kennedy, Head of Quality Improvement, provided a presentation regarding the QAA Summative Review (5-7 November 2013). At the outset Mrs Kennedy referred to the QAA Quality Code, which was based on three themes: maintaining academic standards; assuring and enhancing academic quality; and information about Higher Education. She explained that there were two stages in the Review process - the first phase, the Developmental Engagement, had taken place in October 2011, and the second phase, the Summative Review, which will take place in the week beginning 4 November 2013. QAA has already started to scrutinise two key documents, Self-Evaluation Report and Student Written Statement, submitted to the Agency in August 2013. The Review will follow a triangulation process with meetings with staff, students and employers. Mrs Kennedy drew the Committee’s attention to actions that had already been taken in preparation for the Review: the College self-evaluation process had been reviewed; the HE Prospectus had been launched and was being linked to a new NRC website; developments were continuing to take place in relation to the Virtual Learning Environment; and there was continuing collaboration across course teams.

During discussion the Chairperson asked if the College was likely to have vulnerable problem areas. He was reassured that no surprises were expected.

The Committee noted that feedback was expected three weeks after the Review and it was anticipated that the draft report should be available for the next meeting of the Education Committee on 10 December 2013.

18.11
Education Committee Annual Report

The Committee received its Annual Report, which summarises the activities undertaken by the Committee during the academic year 2012/2013 and provides details in relation to: membership; attendance at meetings; terms of reference; enrolments; FLU allocation; balanced scorecard; success rates; health check; performance management; quality improvement; student services; education and training inspectorate; presentations; correspondence; self-evaluation report; curriculum management; economic management; economic engagement; and committee action plan. It was noted that it would be necessary to make an adjustment regarding the membership of the Committee.

The Committee agreed that adjusted Education Committee Annual Report 2012/2013 be forwarded to the Governing Body (see Appendix 3).
18.12
Any Other Notified Business

There was no other notified business.

18.13
Next Meeting

The Chairperson reminded members that the next meeting of the Education Committee is scheduled for 5.30 pm on Tuesday 10 December 2013 at the Farm Lodge Ballymena Campus.

_________________________________________

______________________

                         R Jay, Chairperson

_________________________________________

                       J A Hunter, Secretary

